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12th February 2018
15:30-17:30, Training Room 1, Queens Building, 2nd floor Mezzanine, Royal Courts of Justice
Attendees
	Andrew Christie
	Chair

	
	

	Board members:
	

	Sue Armstrong-Brown
	Adoption UK

	Annie Crombie
	CVAA

	Anthony Douglas
	Cafcass

	Carol Homden
	First4Adoption

	Lucy Nethsingha
	LGA

	Mark Owers
	Professional Adviser to the Board

	Charlotte Ramsden
	ADCS

	Peter Sandiford
	CASA

	Julie Selwyn
	Hadley Centre, University of Bristol

	John Simmonds
	Coram BAAF

	
	

	Justice MacDonald
	Judicial observer 

	Jenny Jones
	ARG representative

	Sally Robinson
	Chair of North East Regional Adoption Board

	
	

	Others:
	

	Hannah Smith
	Consultant to the ALB

	Dawn Taylor
	Department for Education

	Kathryn Lewis
	Department for Education

	Kyri Papasavva
	Department for Education

	
	

	Apologies:
	

	Alison Michalska
	ADCS

	Katy Willison
	Department for Education



1) Welcome and introductions
The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed as a true record.
In reviewing the action log and forward look, the Chair asked Board members for suggestions of future items for Board meetings. It was suggested that the Board should consider a. a report from the Adoption Register in the context of the adopter recruitment challenge; and b. the legal status of children adopted by EU citizens. John Simmonds offered to share CoramBAAF’s note on this second issue with the Board.
The Board also discussed the recent BASW enquiry into the ethics of adoption. It was suggested that the Chair should consider a written response, which John Simmonds offered to draft.
Action 1: John Simmonds to circulate Coram BAAF’s note on children adopted by EU citizens 
Action 2: John Simmonds to draft a response to the BASW report for Andrew
2) Broadening the remit of the Board
The Chair introduced this item by providing a recap of the work that had been done to revise the remit of the Board. The new remit, including special guardianship for children from the care system alongside adoption, had received Ministerial approval.
Turning to the new Terms of Reference, the Board were asked to agree a revised set of aims and objectives and revised principles for membership.
Board members were broadly in agreement with the proposed aims and objectives but agreed that they required some amendments to ensure that they sufficiently reflected the new focus on special guardianship and that the aim relating to support services had a sharper focus on outcomes. It was agreed that an amended version should be circulated to the Board for final agreement.
Turning to the question of membership, Board members raised the question of how those involved in special guardianship will be represented on the Board in light of its new remit. It was agreed that a task and finish group should be set up to engage individuals and organisations with expertise in special guardianship with the aim of reaching a view on what the Board’s agenda on special guardianship should be, and who should be invited to join the Board to take that forwards. 
Action 3: ALB management service to revise the aims and objectives, and circulate to Board members for agreement by email
Action 4: ALB management service to scope a task and finish group to advise on the Board’s remit with regard to special guardianship

3) Engagement with the Judiciary
The Chair welcomed Justice MacDonald and invited him to offer his thoughts on how the adoption and family justice systems could work together more effectively.  
Justice MacDonald described his view of the priorities as follows:
1. Providing realistic options for sustained permanency for children;
1. Ensuring due process, precision and fairness in all decisions in the adoption system – that they be transparent, fair and just;
1. Avoidance of delay – which requires high-quality and timely assessments;
1. Provision of knowledge from the adoption system to the judiciary – both at macro level (on outcomes for children and evidence from research), and on individual cases. 
Board members welcomed Justice MacDonald’s thoughts and agreed that the sector should, in particular, do more to consider how to provide Judges with information about outcomes in order to inform decisions. John Simmonds suggested that the Legal Observatory project may provide a starting point towards achieving this, and offered to present a paper explaining initial findings and how the ALB can engage with this work at the next Board meeting.
Action 5: John Simmonds to present a paper on the Legal Observatory at the next Board meeting
Action 6: Mark Owers to ask Justice MacDonald for his views on the proposed system performance framework

4) Review of adoption and SGO support
Hannah Smith explained that the aims of the project are to place the ALB at the centre of the debate on how adoption and special guardianship is changing and to produce a focused report, by April, on how the system should shift to reflect those changes.
To date, a literature review, historical review, and engagement with various stakeholders and interest groups have been initiated. Initial findings suggest that issues of contact and the impact of social media, the relationship between adoptive families and agencies, the extent to which support should be defined as therapeutic support, the evidence about long-term outcomes, and understanding the unique challenges faced by special guardians are all key issues.
The Board discussed the particular challenges faced by special guardians and the issue that the entitlements for support varied depending on the legal status of the placement. Many Board members were of the view that this was not right, and that support entitlements should be based on an assessment of need; while other Board members emphasised that the issue was also that many existing entitlements are not being delivered.

5) System performance and adopter recruitment
Alex Wylde introduced this item by providing an overview of the contents of the Q2 2017-18 data pack, drawing the Board’s attention to the continuing low numbers of prospective adopters in the process of being approved and the increase in the number of children waiting with a placement order but not yet placed.
Turning to the report of the recruitment task and finish group, Alex summarised the group’s analysis of the challenge, and their proposed actions for the Board. The Board were asked to provide comment on the analysis of the issue and to give a steer on whether to take forward the actions suggested.
Some members of the Board argued that there are currently too few staff working on adopter recruitment; that the implementation of regional adoption agencies is causing significant disruption to the system; and that it is not a good time to discontinue government funding for First 4 Adoption.  
Carol Homden, representing First 4 Adoption, informed the Board that all avenues for keeping the service open were being explored with the DfE.
Board members agreed that all the actions proposed should be taken forward. However, some members suggested that the actions in the paper alone were not sufficient, and that more work should be done, in particular to provide advice to the DfE on what it could do to address the issue.
Action 7: ALB management service to ensure that adopter sufficiency is included on the agenda for the next meeting of the ALB in April.

6) Performance framework
Mark Owers provided a brief update to the Board on his work to develop a framework of measures to understand the performance of the children’s social care system in relation to adoption and special guardianship. He outlined progress to date, including engagement with ADCS and other stakeholders, and proposed next steps.
The Board agreed that this work was important and should continue to go ahead as planned. The discussion focused on the question, which had arisen during the course of Mark’s work, of whether Child Arrangement Orders should be considered in the scope of the performance framework and of the Board itself. Board members were of the view that they should not, for various reasons: the use of these orders is in decline; they end at the age of 16 and so do not provide the same degree of permanence as adoption or special guardianship; and the number of cases is very small, so it is hard to see what the Board would be in relation to this area.

Andrew Christie thanked Justice MacDonald for hosting this meeting at the Royal Courts of Justice.  The meeting ended at 17:30.
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